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8 September 2009 

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 27 OCTOBER 2009
Membership

	*
	G Butland (vice Mrs V Metcalfe)
	*
	M J Page

	*
	W J C Dick
	*
	JW Pike

	*
	C Griffiths
	*
	Mrs I Pummell

	*
	A M Hedley
	*
	J Roberts

	*
	M C M Lager (Vice-Chairman)
	*
	T C Smith-Hughes (Chairman)

	*
	M J Mackrory
	*
	Mrs M J Webster

	
	Mrs V Metcalfe
	*
	J A Young (Vice-Chairman)

	*
	G L Mitchinson
	
	


(* present)
Councillor Sarah Candy, Cabinet Member for Finance and Change Management, was also in attendance. 
The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

Hannah Cleary, Governance Officer

Colin Ismay, Governance Manager

Margaret Lee, Chief Financial Officer 
48.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillor Mrs V Metcalfe with Councillor G Butland as her substitute.  
49.
Declarations of Interest
All Members of the Committee that were Members of District and Borough Councils expressed personal interests as Members of these Councils for item 51, Cal-in of the decision to set up and fund a company for the purpose of setting up the Essex representative office in Jiangsu (China). 

50.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting held on 8 September 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
51.
Call-in of the decision to set up and fund a company for the purpose of setting up the Essex representative office in Jiangsu (China)
As the Chairman was responsible for the call-in, the Vice-Chairman, Councillor Young, took the Chair for this item. 

The Committee considered report ES/21/09 by the Governance Officer. 

At the request of the Councillor Lager, the Governance Manager confirmed that the call-in was valid. 

Councillor Smith-Hughes expanded on his reasons for the call-in and explained that in his opinion the latest decision was a departure from the original decision taken in July 2007. Insufficient information had been provided and no business case had been put forward to clarify why the representative office was necessary. It had been stated that Lord Hanningfield had given permission for the project, yet the latest published decision was still seeking permission for the project. 
Councillor Candy referred to the five recommendations contained within the original Cabinet Report of July 2007. The current decision was a technical one and merely a vehicle to deliver the aspirations of the July 2007 recommendations. The £40,000 budget remained the same as in the original decision. 
Councillor Griffiths asked if the people of Essex had benefited from the links with the Jiangsu province. Councillor Candy explained that the last trade mission in 2008 had cost the Council £12,000. Nine businesses from Essex had taken part in the mission, with four of these businesses securing £285,000 worth of new trade. 
Councillor Pummell commented that the educational links with the Jiangsu Province were in place well before 2007, with teacher and pupil exchanges taking place on a regular basis. 

Councillor Butland raised the issue of human rights and asked for confirmation from the Cabinet Member that this would be at the forefront of the links with China. Councillor Candy explained that Lord Hanningfield had already written to Councillor Smith-Hughes addressing concerns that he had raised over this issue. Lord Hanningfield had met with Amnesty International who had advised that the involvement of Essex with the Jiangsu Province was having a positive impact on human rights in the area. 

Councillor Mackrory commented that there were already other British agencies in the Jiangsu area and that instead of the Council funding its own office better use of existing facilities could be made. He also concurred that human rights was an important issue. He expressed concern that funds were being spent on this project when the Essex Tourism Office had been closed. 
Councillor Hedley asked if any other District or Borough Councils within Essex had been encouraged to promote links with the Jiangsu Province. Councillor Candy answered that Basildon, Southend and Chelmsford had started to do so.
It having been moved by Councillor Lager and seconded by Councillor Dick it was

Resolved:
That no further action be taken in relation to the call-in by Councillor Smith-Hughes.
52.
Amended call-in procedure
Councillor Smith-Hughes resumed the Chair.

The Committee considered and noted report ES/22/09 by the Governance Officer. 

53.
2009/10 Financial Review as at the half-year stage 
The Committee considered report ES/23/09 by the Governance Officer.
Councillor Lager asked for further information about how the outturn is tracked and forecast from one quarter to the next. 

Margaret Lee explained that informal forecasting and tracking occurs on a regular basis and that this information could be added as either an appendix to the main report, or as a supplementary report. 

In response to a question raised by Councillor Mitchinson, Margaret Lee agreed to provide him with further information about the anticipated shortfall in rental income from Traveller sites due to lower occupancy rates and the possible impact on the Council’s policy with regard to the future provision of any further sites. 

 
Councillor Smith-Hughes asked about the non-dedicated schools budget and the £11 million worth of savings that had been identified as needing to be made. He asked where these savings would come from and for reassurance that vulnerable children services would not be adversely affected. In addition he asked about the savings required from the Adults Health and Community Wellbeing Directorate, the Environment Directorate and the Civic Amenity Service. He also asked about the overspend for the Finance Directorate. 
Margaret Lee explained that the non-delegated schools budget issue would be brought back in the third quarter report. It had been agreed to allow the recently appointed Director of Children’s Services appropriate time to look over the non-financial improvement plan before any financial changes were made. 
The Adults Health and Wellbeing overspend had already been reduced to £3.4 million by the Directorate. The issue was still being examined for further improvement to this figure. 
The Environment and Civic Amenities overspend was mainly due to waste volume being higher than expected and would also be brought back at the third quarter review. 

The Finance Directorate overspend had been due to delayed IT improvements that had to be put on hold. These IT projects were now back underway and the resulting process improvements would be delivered. 
Councillor Smith-Hughes requested more information about the savings and efficiencies, including what these savings were and where they had come from. 

Margaret explained that each efficiency saving has a tracker so a separate report would be brought to a future meeting. 

54.
Policy and Scrutiny Committee Scorecard Referrals 
The Committee considered report ES/24/09 and received a presentation by Paul Abraham, Head of Performance. 

The Committee agreed that it wished to receive reports from each Policy and Scrutiny Committee detailing the action that had been taken in relation to the indicators referred to them.

The Committee expressed concern at the number of red indicators that related to Schools Children and Families. It was agreed that this issue should be referred to the Scrutiny Board. 
55.
Absence Management

The Committee considered report ES/25/09 and received a presentation from Ian Witham, Management Information Manager.


Ian explained that the absence rate had remained the same for around three years. Long term absence is defined as 29 calendar days away from work, and this type accounts for 61% of all absences. Ian confirmed that there had been a marginal improvement in the overall absence rates, but that the Council was still behind other Local Authorities. The Council was due to launch a new absence management recording system, which would improve the information flow and the quality of the information captured. 

Councillor Dick confirmed that a Task and Finish Group had been established by the Community Wellbeing and Older Persons Policy and Scrutiny Committee to examine absence levels relating to the Directorate, which were traditionally higher than for other Directorates.  


The Committee agreed to monitor the work undertaken by the Community Wellbeing and Older Persons Scrutiny Committee, with a view to building on its work and extending it to all Directorates.  

56.
The 2010/11 Budget Process
The Committee considered report ES/26/09.
It was agreed that a way of involving the Committee more in the setting of the budget would be discussed by the Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Cabinet Member at the monthly budget meetings that they all attended.

57.
Treasury Management Strategy
The Committee received a presentation from Margaret Lee, Chief Financial Officer.
The Committee agreed that the training suggested would be of benefit, and that a training session would be arranged in the near future. 

58.
Forward Look


The Committee considered and noted report ES/27/09. 
59.
Date and time of next meeting 
The next ordinary meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, 1 December 2009 at 11am, or at the rise of Cabinet in Committee Room 2. 

Chairman

1 December 2009
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